Formal complaint: Re-instate boaters' rubbish disposal at the Bridge Inn, Horton, Wiltshire

To 
chriswelham@wadworth.co.uk
richard.thomas@canalrivertrust.org.uk

cc
lloydstephens@wadworth.co.uk
garethwebb@wadworth.co.uk
customer.services@canalrivertrust.org.uk
enquiries.kennetavon@canalrivertrust.org.uk
Dear Mr Welham and Mr Thomas,

This is a formal complaint in line with your complaints procedure. I am not satisfied with your decision to remove the boaters' rubbish bins at the Bridge Inn, Horton, Wiltshire.

Living or holidaying on a canal boat means relying on the facilities provided at the canalside, such as rubbish bins. In general, domestic rubbish from boats cannot be disposed of in public bins provided by the local authority. I am extremely concerned about the effect on boaters, especially those who live aboard, of removing yet another essential facility on the Kennet and Avon Canal. 

The bins at Horton are an essential facility in a part of the Kennet and Avon Canal where facilities are already inadequate. Boaters have recently lost rubbish disposal at the Barge Inn, Honey Street; the bins at the very busy Devizes Wharf were removed for some years and only replaced with bins of much reduced capacity. The bins at Lock 44 are not accessible by vehicle (so boaters seeking to take their rubbish to the bin compound by vehicle cannot access the site) and once at the site the signage implies that the bins are reserved for the permanent moorings.

The western Kennet and Avon Canal is a very popular tourist destination where in the past five years the number of hire boats based on the Long Pound has doubled and the number of hire boats using the Long Pound has increased by at least 100%.

Wadworths state that the Bridge Inn is one of Britain's top 10 waterside pubs, as chosen by British Waterways for the building itself, its setting and the service received. It follows that CRT believe the Bridge Inn to be an extremely important destination for boaters. CRT's failure to resolve the dispute in favour of boaters in unacceptable. The bins at the Bridge Inn, Horton are an essential facility on a waterway where facilities are already inadequate for the number of hire, holiday and liveaboard boats using the canal.

I do not accept the reason for removing the bin compound. The reason stated by Wadworths and the landlord of the Bridge Inn is fly-tipping by the general public and commercial companies who do not want to pay to use the nearby Council tip at Hopton. However, boaters who use these bins regularly do not report seeing fly-tipped rubbish but do report seeing the bins full of food packaging  that appears to originate from a restaurant.

In addition, moorers at the CRT permanent moorings at the Bridge Inn secured their moorings using the CRT auction system. The sum that they bid for the mooring was on the basis that the site was equipped with rubbish bins. These boaters are now prevented from receiving the service that CRT has contracted to provide, placing CRT in breach of contract.

I note that CRT's strategy since September 2017 has been to develop the waterways to promote the "health and well-being (specifically mental health)" of waterway users. Article 2.1 of the CRT Charitable Objects states that it is required: "To preserve, protect, operate and manage inland waterways for public benefit: for navigation (including navigation by boats that are also used for human habitation); and ... for recreation or other leisure-time pursuits of the public in the interest of their health and social welfare". In failing to protect the public health of boaters by providing or ensuring the provision of adequate rubbish disposal facilities, CRT is in breach of its Charitable Objects.
To remedy my complaint please do the following:

1. Wadworths and Canal & River Trust to work jointly with representatives of the boating community and with Wiltshire Council's Tourism Officer to re-instate the boaters' rubbish bins at the Bridge Inn, if necessary on the land at the end section of the pub car park that is leased for exclusive use by CRT.

2. Ensure that the water tap and car park continue to be available to boaters.
Thank you. I look forward to your reply.
Yours sincerely,
Inconvenienced boater
